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April 6, 2015
GBOS Work Session
Girdwood Public Safety
FINAL MINUTES 
6:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room
Call to Order 6:00 p.m.  Erin Eker, Co-Chair   

Attending are:  

Jennifer Johnston & Bill Evans, Anchorage Assembly
Dennis Wheeler, MOA Attorney

Chief Mark Mew and Deputy Chief Myron Fanning, APD

Erin Eker, David Chadwick, Tommy O’Malley, Sam Daniel, Robert Snitzer, GBOS

Agenda Revisions and Approval
Work session Agenda approved 4-0
OLD BUSINESS:
Discussion of how Girdwood wants to handle public safety following Alaska State Trooper pull out 1/1/16.
General overview of Girdwood Public Safety situation:

Trooper pull-out announced at the beginning of 2015.  

Date of end of trooper service is currently 1/1/16.

As Girdwood is within the MOA, providing service is the responsibility of APD.

Girdwood has not paid for public safety in the past.  

Taxes paid by Girdwood go for other services:  

Fire, Parks & Rec, Roads and School.  
Similar situation to that of hillside Anchorage.

Originally, discussion was to make decision more quickly in order to be on a possible May
Mayoral run-off ballot, however it is considered unreasonable timeframe to educate

and consider the issues.
Cause of pull-out is state fiscal situation.

Troopers have considered pull-out from Girdwood in the past.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Troopers still plan to patrol Seward Highway

Scope of this service is not yet clear.  
Memorandum of Understanding/Agreement should be written between AST and APD to

clarify this and also to clarify partnership arrangement between AST and APD.

Funding for much of AST highway patrol service is federal grant funds.  

If those funds are discontinued, the troopers could pull out from areas of highway 
patrol as well.

MOA is seeking Girdwood to figure out what type of service is suitable considering Girdwood’s
 
distance from Anchorage, population, and safety of officers and public.
2 Suggested scenarios of APD Service were discussed:

1.  Girdwood Police Service Area

Requires vote of Girdwood Service Area only

Vote could happen via mail among Qualified Voters

Girdwood Property Taxes pay for service

Girdwood can cap mill rate increase

Girdwood pays for support systems and start-up costs

Girdwood establishes service boundary, hours, level of service (Anchorage Assembly must approve)

Special events with high volume need (Forest Fair, Spring Carnival, etc) APD charge extra for more officers

2. Area Wide (Anchorage) Police Service Area

Requires vote in Girdwood and Anchorage, both must agree to incur cost

Vote would need to occur in April 2016 at regular election

IGC’s pay for support systems and start-up costs

Total cost of service is spread among all Anchorage taxpayers.

Staffing and level of service is determined by APD.

Special events coverage included in service agreement at no additional charge.
Considerable unknowns so far about APD Service in Girdwood:


Cost of IGC’s


Differing levels of service Anchorage bowl vs Girdwood

NON- APD scenarios also brought up, as this meeting is to discuss APD service, they were not discussed at length but will be considered at other public meetings:



1.  No service

Either by not passing one of the APD options or by determining that no service is wanted in Girdwood, Troopers could leave in 2016 and Girdwood would not have public safety protection

Concerns expressed about safety of Fire Dept and Resort’s security staff, who deal with unruly behavior.

When support is needed from AST or APD, who would respond?  How timely would the response be?  How/what would Girdwood pay for such response?

Opting out of service doesn’t mean that Girdwood couldn’t join APD service area later on.  

2. Change State Statute to keep Troopers
Girdwood would pay for AST service through taxes and APD would sub-contract work to AST.

Likely lengthy legal process.

3. Neighborhood Watch and/or Constable/Village Public Safety Officer
As Girdwood is part of a Class A city, this may not be legal.
Retired Trooper Opalka clarifies that VPSO programs are paid for by Native Corps in their villages.  Constable is paid less than Police Officer, can’t be transferred or promoted.
Chief Mark Mew

Policies, equipment, manpower with APD is greater than what Girdwood has experienced with AST.  Service level is based on dense urban area, concern on how to determine different levels of service for different service areas.
Staffing in Eagle River is based on 3 officers 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. This allows for 1 to be away on a call, etc and have 2 officers to back each other up.  This is the type of service APD is comfortable with for more remote locations, such as Girdwood.
3 officers 24 hours a day and seven days a week is more service than Girdwood likely needs, but must consider remote location and risks to officers to operate in isolation from back-up.

Jennifer Johnston:

Still need to scrub the budget upon knowing Girdwood’s concerns and desires for service level. 

Memorandum of Understanding with AST regarding highway enforcement and establishing relationship with APD will be necessary.
Jim Henderson:

Concern regarding disrespect of calling the officers “Cops” (directed at Chief Mew).

No confident that MOA keeps track of finances well.  Has found significant flaws in accounting by MOA in the past.

Mike Opalka:
Requests that GBOS send powerful letter to State Legislators.

Girdwood has reputation as a resort community, where people come to play.
When Hillside moved to APD enforcement, incidents on highway were reduced because troopers were able to enforce and be visible on the highway.  

John Casselman:  

Recently moved to Girdwood, working at hotel in security and has experience in law enforcement in SE AK communities. Resort needs some backup with enforcement.  Troopers currently rely on Security for some off-resort property calls.  If Girdwood is known as a place without enforcement, likely that need for enforcement will increase.
Lou Theiss:

Want to see transition succeed.  Needs to be economy of scale.  Trooper pull-out saves state $600,000, but costs Girdwood 3x’s that amount.

Sam Daniel:
Need to look closely at consequences before opting out of service.  Although there is not a lot of crime in Girdwood, having no coverage could provide opportunity for more crime.  Example is the Highway:  when troopers aren’t there, danger increases.

Tommy O’Malley:

Girdwood pays 3.8 mills for all services now.  Increase by 3 mills doubles the tax to landowners.

Has there been protest by Assembly or APD regarding reduction of service by AST? (Answer, no.  Has GBOS sent letter to Legislators?)
Response to Lou Theiss’ letter to Mike Hawker and Cathy Giessel was that there was no sympathy among legislators for Girdwood’s situation.

Has anyone discussed this with residents of Portage, Bird or Indian?  Even in Girdwood, GBOS does not speak for those who live up Crow Creek Road.  Must engage all those impacted by Trooper pull-out.    Working on other projects with CCR and finding that state, feds and city can’t agree on who owns the road.

Dennis Wheeler:

Efforts have been Girdwood focused so far.  Have not yet engaged with other communities that are impacted.

Caroline Arends:  

Resident of Anchorage with weekend place in Girdwood.

Concern that Anchorage voters are unlikely to approve additional expense to help cover their portion of the Area Wide scenario.  Historically not willing to vote in favor of Girdwood items.  

Evan and others:
How much money does Girdwood generate for Anchorage:

Uncompensated cost for highway service by Girdwood Fire Dept., Bed Tax revenue

Jennifer Johnston:
If Girdwood decides to go with Area Wide service, she will provide as much support as she can to promote it on Girdwood’s behalf, focusing on the fact that the Highway is an important issue city-wide.

Encourages residents to consider that MOA supports Girdwood with high-cost projects, such as AWWU and new school.  These are projects that Girdwood could not afford.

Sam Daniel

Would like to discuss other staffing scenarios with APD.

Seeking costs of other alternatives to see if some hybrid of standard APD service could be worked out.

Doug Christianson (Alyeska resort finance):

Last several years have been tough financially for the resort.

Increase in taxes would be impactful

Girdwood and Resort need public safety coverage, but can’t afford a 3 mills increase.

Jen Weingard:

Concern for those with low income.  Increase in rent resulting from higher taxes.  Concern that police without enough true law enforcement to do results in over-policing of public for minor items and creates bad dynamic between community and police.

Although many opinions were stated, the following were stated by many different people at the meeting:

#1 concern is highway safety.  Enforcement needed on highway, not much policing needed in Girdwood.  Need for appropriate level of enforcement compared to population and events. Concern that Girdwood ends up paying significantly for Seward Highway patrols when highway is used by all.  

Girdwood Residents comfortable with level of service and response wait that has existed under Troopers.  Residents are not comfortable with service on the scale of 3 officers x 24 hours/day x 7 days a week.  Seeking alternatives from APD (use So Anchorage police staffing, more limited hours of service or some other hybrid) in order to achieve similar level as have received under Troopers but by APD.

Action Item Updates as assigned:


GBOS to set next meeting 
APD and MOA attorney to work on:

Budget including IGCs 
Budget for hybrid scenarios
Assembly representatives are trying Determine if it is possible that Troopers could stay
 to end of fiscal year to allow more time is needed to determine how to handle this

 change in policing and to achieve vote. 
When next meeting is scheduled, it will be posted at www.muni.org/gbos and in the Post Office, Little Bears, Library, and Community Room bulletin boards.

Data and budgets to be posted on Girdwood website (www.muni.org/gbos)
Adjourn  8PM
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